17 September, 2004

Mr. Eddie Sullivan,

Secretary General for Public Service Management and Development,

Department of Finance,

Government Buildings,

Upper Merrion Street,

Dublin 2.

Dear Eddie,

Re: Sustaining Progress: Third Progress Reports on Action Plans of Offices of Attorney General (including the Law Reform Commission) and Chief State Solicitor
I refer to your letter of 27 July, 2004 and submit herewith three copies of the Third Progress Report on this Office’s Action Plan under Sustaining Progress along with three copies of the Third Progress Report on the Action Plan for the Office of the Chief State Solicitor.  

The Progress Report for the Office of the Attorney General has been prepared in consultation with the Office’s Management Advisory Committee and Partnership Committee. A Sub-Committee of Partnership which was established to monitor progress achieved on the specific actions set out in the Action Plan met on four occasions since submission of the Second Progress Report and reported on a monthly basis to the Management Advisory Committee and Partnership Committee.  Business Unit Heads, including MAC members and IT Project Managers, attended one of the meetings of the Sub-Committee and there was extensive consultation with all staff in the preparation of the Progress Report.  In the case of the Office of the Chief State Solicitor (CSSO), the Progress Report was approved by that Office’s Partnership Committee and MAC.

Priorities

In relation to the priorities of the Office of the Attorney General and the Chief State Solicitor’s Office, I set out hereunder progress achieved since the submission of the Offices’ Second Progress Reports.  
Case and Records Management System (ACME)
It is now envisaged that a pilot of the new system will be rolled out to a Unit in both Offices on 8 December, 2004, which will encompass a workflow crossing both Offices.  Full roll-out to all Units in both Offices is expected in April, 2005.  By that time the system will be in a position to develop reports necessary to meet the Offices’ requirements for the Management Information Framework.  Staff from both Offices, legal and non-legal, continue to be involved in cross-functional teams developing workflows for the new Case and Records Management System and in ensuring integration with the Financial Management System.  Considerable work has been done in designing the new Case and Records Management System, migrating data etc. and in planning for its full implementation.  A comprehensive File Plan and File Access Policy have been drawn up after extensive consultation with users.  Over the last five months or so much work has gone into ensuring satisfactory integration between the Case and Records Management and Financial Management Systems and currently this integration is being built.

More recently the Offices and the vendor have reviewed the project and agreed to strengthen the joint structures put in place to guide the project to completion.

Full implementation of the Case and Records Management System will provide for one electronic file covering legal and non-legal sides of both Offices, thus improving the information available and their capacity- to work on a more readily available and comprehensive electronic file, providing a speedier service to clients and eliminating duplication of records etc.
Financial Management System (FMS)
I am happy to report that the Offices of the Attorney General and the Chief State Solicitor met the target date of 5 July, 2004, for implementation of the new Agresso FMS, a full six months in advance of the target date set out by Government.  The Offices have also taken on the processing of all non-pay payments which Accounts Branch, Department of Finance, formerly processed on their behalf.  The latter has involved the Offices’ Finance Units assisting the Department of Finance Accounts Branch in reconciling monthly expenditure balances going back to 1 January, 2004.  
A particular feature of the new FMS to a facility to provide extensive management accounting information and to determine financial commitments under all Subheads but particularly in respect of Counsel Fees and General Law Expenses which in the past were difficult to track.
The Offices propose to make the maximum possible use of Electronic Funds Transfer in making payments.  Department of Finance sanction has been obtained in relation to the selection by the Offices of a commercial bank and their electronic banking facility is currently being put in place to facilitate the roll-out to suppliers who responded to the Offices’ request for appropriate financial and bank details.  
Already the Financial Management System is showing the potential for speedier settlement of claims for payments and as the system is rolled out it will improve considerably and at the same time eliminate duplication of effort.
Management Information Framework

Now that the Financial Management System is in place, the former MIF Project Board representative of both Offices is being reconstituted and strengthened to include representatives of the Partnership Committees.  Issues that will arise for consideration include rolling out of Management and Performance Reporting.  Performance Indicators, Risk Management etc as well as the putting in place of a MIF Project Plan for the Offices.

Members of both Offices’ MACs and Business Unit Heads and a representative of the Law Reform Commission will undergo MIF Financial Training by the end of 2004 - the first session is on 6/7 October.
e-Legislation System
Currently priority is being given to the installation of the Case and Records Management System and progression of the Management Information Framework now that the Financial Management System has been put in place.  The Office of the Parliamentary Counsel continues to be fully engaged on the very extensive Government Legislation Programme.

Since the Second Progress Report was submitted, the Office has achieved further progress, in conjunction with the Bills Office, Houses of the Oireachtas, in regard to the proposed changes to be implemented to the format of Acts and Bills.  A mock-up Bill and Act incorporating the changes agreed upon was produced and circulated to all Parliamentary Counsel for observations.  At a meeting of Parliamentary Counsel on 30 August, 2004, it was agreed to forward views regarding refinement of the proposed changes, including some further suggested changes to format and presentation, to the Houses of the Oireachtas as a basis for the next steps involving consultation with Government Departments and Offices.  The proposed changes will further improve the accessibility of legislation. Any changes to the format of Bills and Acts arising out of these consultations will have to be referred to the Committee on Procedure and Privileges.  

As previously reported, the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel engaged consultants to develop Document Type Definitions (DTDs) for Statutory Instruments and Restatements. A presentation of the DTDs developed was made to Parliamentary Counsel and officials from Government Departments on 18 December, 2003.  
The Office will be in a better position to prepare a Request for Tender for the eLegislation System following an examination of the interoperability issues arising from the implementation of the various applications being developed across the Civil Service such as eCabinet and the authoring tool being developed by the Houses of the Oireachtas as well as the overall integration strategy to be adopted by the Office of the Attorney General in respect of various IT Projects. 

Human Resources Management System
The Offices of the Attorney General and the Chief State Solicitor have made considerable progress in drafting a joint Request for Tender document for a new Human Resources Management System.  Further work on this has been put on hold pending the evaluation of tenders by CMOD for a single third party to implement a single HRMS solution arising out of the review carried out by consultants on behalf of CMOD of the implementation of HRMS throughout the Civil Service.  It is envisaged that the project will commence once CMOD have selected the preferred vendor – the closing date for the receipt of tenders is 17 September 2004 - and will be dependent on the availability of resources currently engaged in the CRMS Project.  The Office of the Attorney General draft Human Resources Strategy was presented to MAC and Partnership and is currently being considered by a Sub-Group of the Partnership Committee.  The CSSO strategy document is in the course of preparation.

Knowledge Management Strategy
The Knowledge Management Core Team met on 24 May and on 15 September, 2004, to agree the KM priorities for the remainder of 2004 to review progress achieved on the implementation of the KM recommendations set out in the Offices KM Strategy.
Over half of the 20 KM recommendations have now been implemented.  This exceeds the rate of progress achieved in the Strategy itself.  Work on a further four recommendations has been undertaken.  Work on five further KM Strategy recommendations will be commenced once the current major IT initiatives in the Office have been progressed to an appropriate stagee.  
A monthly joint AGO/CSSO Legal Bulletin has continued to be published and a mechanism for formal feedback from legal staff has been put in place.  
Three legal reference guides have been prepared and four more are being finalised with a view to issue by 30 September.  
The CSSO prepared a job description for a Know-how Officer in that Office, the post  has been sanctioned by the Department of Finance and applications sought from within the CSSO.
The Implementation of KM Strategy recommendations to date has demonstrated the potential and benefits of sharing knowledge and information across both Offices.

Electronic Irish Statute Book-Accessibility of Legislation

The 2003 Chronological Tables have been finalised with a view to making them available on the Office website by November, 2004.  The updating of the Statute Book is much appreciated by the staff in both Offices as well as by clients, legal practitioners and other interested members of the public generally.  Discussions are continuing with the Houses of the Oireachtas and the Department of the Taoiseach about the establishment of a single national website for legislation.

The Statute Law Revision Unit undertook a comprehensive review of all legislation enacted between 1235 and 1922 and still in force relevant to Ireland and made proposals to the Attorney General and the Taoiseach on 31 December, 2003, as to how this body of law might be modernised.  The submission included a draft Statute Law Revision Bill identifying legislation that could be repealed, subject to the views of Government.  The consultation process with Government Departments and Offices which was authorised by the Government on 6 April, 2004 is ongoing.  The public were also consulted by way of advertisement.  It is envisaged that the Bill will be published in Autumn 2004 and advice given to the Government by the end of 2004 on how the body of law in force enacted between 1235 and 1922 can be modernised.  The modernisation of the pre-1922 legislation will also greatly benefit legal practitioners, clients and others. The CSSO has nominated a Liaison Officer to meet the Director of the SLRU on a monthly basis on this particular matter as well as on Better Regulation generally.

In relation to Restatements, three - Defence, Succession and Tourist Traffic – were laid before the Houses of the Oireachtas in mid-May, 2004.  The Defence Acts have now been restated and are available on the Office website.  Oireachtas approval is awaited on the case of Succession and Tourist Traffic Acts.  A fourth, Unfair Dismissals, was delayed due to the imminence of the Civil Service Regulation (Amendment) Bill which has the effect of applying the 1977 Unfair Dismissals Act to certain civil servants.  Four other restatements are under review by relevant Government Departments – Ethics in Public Office, Freedom of Information, Irish Nationality and Citizenship and Statute of Limitations - a preliminary draft restatement on the Arbitration Acts has been prepared and a request for the restatement of Dumping at Sea is outstanding.  
In July, 2004, the Office engaged a consultant to draw up a Business Case and Request for Tender document in relation to the best policy to adopt for providing “Restatements”.  It is envisaged that the Business Case will be completed by October, 2004.  The furtherance of Restatements will also assist in the modernisation and availability of legislation.
Report of the Working Group on the Accountability of Secretaries General and Accounting Officers (Mullarkey Report).
The Offices of the Attorney General and Chief State Solicitor continue to make significant progress in putting in place the various elements of their Implementation Plans.

The Professional Accountant and Internal Auditor concluded a review of internal financial procedures in both Offices and submitted their Reports in respect of the Office of the Attorney General to me in April, 2004, and the recommendations were accepted by the Office MAC on 28 April, 2004.  The Report was approved by the Audit Committee and the recommendations are being implemented.  The review in the controls in the CSSO was completed in  May, 2004  and approved by the Audit Committee.
Unit Business Plans in the Office Office of the Attorney General have been reviewed and amended in the light of the Department of Finance Guidelines on Risk Management which were received at end March, 2004.  Unit Business Plans in the Office of the Chief State Solicitor are currently under review to take account of the Guidelines.  The Library and Know-How Unit Disaster and Recovery Plan has been implemented in respect of both Offices.  A similar Plan is being drafted for the Registry in the Office of the Attorney General and will be submitted to the Office MAC at end September, 2004. In the meantime aspects of the Plan in respect of the Library and Know-how Unit in the Office of the Attorney General have also been applied in respect of the Registry, where appropriate.  It is proposed to have Risk Management considered by the reconstituted MIF Working Group.  
The Audit Committee for both Offices, which meets all the Mullarkey requirements, met on 9 August to discuss the Offices’ risk management arrangements and expressed satisfaction with the arrangements in place in both Offices. Also, the Committee will receive further presentations in December, 2004, from the IT Project Managers on Case and Records Management System, Financial Management System and eLegislation System as well as a presentation on other IT projects in both Offices.  The Committee will continue to keep all IT projects under review.  

The Audit Committee submitted Audit Reports to the Offices’ Management Advisory Committees on the Verification of Accuracy of Ledger Postings and the recommendations were accepted.  A Petty Cash Report in respect of both Offices has been prepared for the consideration at next Audit Committee meeting on 23 September, 2004.
The Offices’ General Accounting Procedures and other Office Procedures are being reviewed in the context of the new Financial Management System. It is envisaged that certain financial procedures which will involve integration with the new Case and Records Management System will need to be reviewed when that system has been implemented across the Offices.

Delegation to Heads of Business Units of Budgets in the Office of the Attorney General in respect of Travel and Substance and Training and Development, IT, Library and Know-how Unit and SLRU activities continue to be reviewed on an on-going basis.  In the case of the CSSO, Training, IT and Library Budgets for 2004 have been delegated and are regularly reviewed. 
Implementation in full by the Offices of the Mullarkey Report by January, 2005, will ensure enhanced accountability as well as greater control of expenditure.
Expenditure Review Plan
While staff from both Offices were trained on Expenditure Reviews at end-January, 2004, concentration on the Financial Management System Project has meant that the Reviews have not yet commenced, other than the preparation of terms of reference for the Reviews on the Attorney General’s Scheme, the Law Reform Commission and Payments to Stenographers. However, it is expected that these Reviews will commence very shortly – preparatory work is well underway.  Completion for the Reviews will enable the Offices to ensure that the services provided are efficient and effective.

Conclusion on Progress on Priorities
I am satisfied that considerable progress has and is being made in implementing two major IT projects – Case and Records Management System and Financial Management System - as well as on the non-IT aspects of Knowledge Management Strategy, the updating of the Electronic Statute Book, the identification of pre-1922 legislation relevant to Ireland and still in force, the preparation of Restatements and the implementation of the Mullarkey Report.  All of these projects have involved significant effort on the part of many members of staff  across both Offices whose commitment and flexibility in relation to their development is to be commended.
Law Reform Commission
In the period since the Second Progress Report, the Commission, in keeping with the target set in its Strategy and Business Plan, launched 2 Consultation Papers:


Consultation Paper
· Right and Duties of Cohabitees, April, 2004 (Submissions requested by 30 September, 2004)
· Prosecution Appeals from Unduly Lenient Sentences in the District Court, June, 2004 (Submission requested by 30 November, 2004).
The Commission will host Seminars on the following Consultation Papers in September - November, 2004.
· Establishment of a DNA Database (March, 2004)
· Multi-Party Litigation (Class Actions) (July, 2003)
· Court Poor Box (March, 2004).

Also, the Commission will host talks given by visiting experts in the fields of Legal Capacity and DNA Databases.

In July, 2004, the Commission submitted its Annual Report for 2003 to the Attorney General.  The Report was submitted to the Government in early September and is currently being printed for publication in October.

Currently the Commission is working on 9 Reports and 8 Consultation Papers.  The Commission will produce a Consultation Paper with heads of a Bill on Modernising Irish Land Law and Conveyancing Law by October, 2004 and host an international conference on the subject on 25 November, 2004.  The Commission also hopes to organise Annual Conferences in future years.

The Commission has implemented recommendations from a recent Audit Report.

Other Matters

Apart from the significant progress achieved in implementing Priorities, considerable progress has been made under each of the Headings in the Action Plan and I refer to some:

Customer Service
Both Offices conducted surveys of Clients/Customers and convened consultation for a with a view to preparing Charters and reviewing their Guides.  High levels of satisfaction were expressed in respect of the services provided by both Offices and issues that have been raised are receiving attention.  The Charter for the CSSO has been prepared while that for the Office of the Attorney General is being finalised for issue in October, 2004.  The Charters will take account of the less satisfactory points arising from the Surveys.  External consultation with clients on work issues e.g. ECJ cases and regular reviews on work areas have been progressed.  PMDS surveys of staff in both Offices have resulted in Action Plans having been put in place which inter alia address issues raised.  Again the level of satisfaction expressed by staff in both Offices was high.  The level of consultation with clients (external and internal) this year has been unprecedented and will be followed up by further surveys in 2005.

The CSSO acts as Ireland’s agent before the European Court of Justice.  In this context, the Office recently organised a successful conference of ‘Agents’ of each of the 25 Member States in Dublin Castle.  Personnel from the Office of the Attorney General also participated.  The Conference theme was ‘Enlargement and the Role of the ECJ Agent’, and its particular objective was facilitating the introduction of the agents of the new Member States.  It was particularly appropriate that the conference took place in Dublin following the Irish Presidency.  The event was particularly useful in developing Ireland’s networking with European Agents and gaining further know how on effective litigation before this court.


On 24 September, 2004, the AGO will be hosting a lecture on ECJ.  CSSO and Departmental personnel have been invited to attend.  An evening legal seminar  hosted by the Attorney General will be held in December, 2004/January, 2005, to which Departments and others will be invited.  The Office has been running, in conjunction with the CSSO, a highly successfully ECHR education programme since early 2003.  This programme has been well received and feedback has been very positive.  The education programme has continued into 2004 with the ECHR Working Group organising 5 lectures so far, with another 2 planned before the year end.  All AGO and CSSO staff are invited to attend along with Departmental lawyers.

Efficient Use of Resources 
Through a series of initiatives the Offices and the Law Reform Commission have sought to ensure that maximum value has been achieved from all public expenditure incurred.  In 2004 the Offices and Commission are in effect operating on reduced allocations when account is taken of inflation and increased salaries etc.

Stable Industrial Relations

Through enhanced consultation between management and staff in both Offices and the Law Reform Commission stable industrial relations have been maintained.  The Partnership process also has had a role to play in this regard.

Performance Management Systems
In both Offices and the Law Reform Commission, PMDS continues to be implemented.  Both Offices conducted Climate Surveys and Action Plans are being progressed to address the main issues raised.  Upward feedback will be rolled out in both Offices in 2005.

New Technology and eGovernment
Staff in both the Office of the Attorney General and the Chief State Solicitor’s Office have been exposed to training on Ms Outlook e-mail and many on other technology developments, eCabinet etc.

Atypical Working Arrangements and Flexibility
A significant proportion of staff engage in atypical working arrangements in both Offices.

The Offices continue to provide flexibility in their provision of legal services.  Of particular value is the development of an on-call service within the CSSO to provide legal capability to deal with urgent cases e.g.


· Extradition

· European Arrest Warrants

· Judicial Reviews

· Injunctions

· Habeus Corpus

This service is available continually throughout the year on a round the clock basis.  Also of particular value has been the provision by the CSSO is a late hours service to deal with sensitive refugee cases.

In the Office of the Attorney General, a Pilot Scheme on Teleworking is expected to be rolled out in November, 2004.  A significant number of staff have been allocated mobile phones and are regularly contacted outside of normal working hours and even on occasion during annual leave.  Additionally the Office keeps a number of spare mobile phones to ensure coverage in the event of problems with allocated phones or the need to contact a member of staff on a less permanent basis.

Training
Priority in both Offices has been given to training related to the installation of the Financial Management System and the Case and Records Management System and roll out of eCabinet.  Nevertheless significant training opportunities are afforded to staff, much of the training is directed towards the different commitments set out in the Offices’ Action Plans, with an increased emphasis in meeting the needs of external and internal clients while at the same time addressing individual training and development needs identified in PMDS Role Profile Forms.  The PMDS Climate Survey Reports indicated a high level of satisfaction in relation to the training provided and this confirms separate evaluations carried out after each course.

In the period to end 2004 training for staff will be provided in respect of 


PMDS: Upward Feedback,


MIF Financial and Performance Reporting,


IT Skilling,

ECHR,

Health and Safety,
Legal Courses,

Management Training.

Equality
Both Offices and the Commission continue to promote Diversity and Equality Policies.  Both Offices exceed the gender requirements set out in the Action Plans.  The Office of the Attorney General exceeds the 3% quote for the employment of people with disabilities while the CSSO is marginally below the target.  A number of measures have been taken to improve access for people with disabilities in both Offices and this is being actively progressed.  All the facilities required to employ people with disabilities are available in both Offices and the Commission. 

Overall conclusion
I think that you will agree that the foregoing represents considerable progress on the Offices’ Action Plans which were supplemented by several new commitments in the First Progress Reports.  I am satisfied, following consultation with the Chief State Solicitor and the permanent Law Reform Commissioner, that the commitment displayed by all staff throughout the Offices and the Commission justifies the award to all persons at all levels of the appropriate pay increases due on 1 December, 2004.

Yours sincerely

_____________

Finola Flanagan

Director General
{pos170904}
